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For most of us, holding our partner’s hand is a small, simple act of love,
and yet for too many same-sex couples doing so requires asking the questions:
Will we be judged? Will we be heckled? Actually will we be attacked?

For most of us, going to the bathroom when out and about is no more
complicated than finding the nearest department store. But for Trans men and
women it requires planning, risk, and courage.

For most of us, going on holiday is a matter of finding a sunny beach and a
cheap flight. But for LGBT people it’s also about checking that they won’t be
thrown in prison for who they are, or who they love.

These are just some of the issues that were raised time and time again by the
108,000 people who responded to last year’s survey.

The obstacles that LGBT people face are as varied as the LGBT Community
itself. And yet every day, in the face of judgement and intimidation, people
stand up to these challenges and meet them head on.

But they shouldn’t have to.

Holding your partner’s hand should not be an act of defiance. Going to the
bathroom should not be an act of bravery. And going on holiday should not
mean hiding who you are.

The National LGBT Action Plan provides firm commitments and programmes to
tackle many of these issues, but as you will hear today, measuring success is
much more than just about statistics. It is about giving people the freedom
to live their lives, realise their potential, and love who they love.

This morning, I want to start with the Gender Recognition Act.

We have seen fierce debate on this issue in recent months. And it’s right
that the Government has listened to every one of those views.

The consultation has now concluded, and around 100,000 people have responded
to the consultation. It was an extraordinary response and we are currently
analysing the results. We intend to respond on the consultation later this
year.

As we always have done, we continue to urge an environment of respect and
courtesy as we continue to look at this issue.

As the Minister for Equalities I believe it’s important that we look forward
and work towards building a more accepting and understanding society.

Last year, LGBT people told us of their challenges accessing appropriate and
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respectful healthcare. They told us of GPs unaware of the Gender Identity
referral process, they told us of trouble accessing appropriate sexual and
mental health services, and they told us of their fears of being judged if
they disclosed their sexual orientation or gender identity to healthcare
professionals.

In response to this, we committed to appointing a National Health Adviser who
would address LGBT issues at all levels in the NHS. Through their knowledge,
drive, and position at the heart of the NHS, they will raise awareness of the
obstacles faced by LGBT people in accessing healthcare in a responsive,
respectful, and rapid fashion.

Today, I am pleased to announce, although it’s been announced several times
over the weekend, that we have appointed Dr Michael Brady as the first
National LGBT Health Adviser.

If I could tell you a bit about Dr Brady. He is currently the Medical
Director of the Terrence Higgins Trust and a sexual health and HIV consultant
at King’s College Hospital. Sitting in the NHS, he will advise us on issues
in healthcare impacting LGBT people, including improving healthcare
professionals’ awareness of LGBT issues, something which can sometimes be
sadly lacking, the implementation of sexual orientation monitoring across the
NHS, and working with statutory and professional organisations to address
LGBT issues in physical and mental health services.

Dr Brady will work across the NHS, bringing his passion, skills and
enthusiasm to bear in ensuring that the needs of LGBT people are considered
at all levels. It is actions such as these that will improve the lives of
people across the country in a real, transformational way in years to come.
So thank you, Dr Brady, for all you are about to do. And I know you are
looking forward to doing it and you will be listening with intent to
everything that is said today.

I think we can only improve people’s lives by listening to them and
understanding the challenges that they face.

It has been this willingness to listen, this exposure and compassion to the
experiences of others, that has propelled us as a nation and a society from
the virulent homophobia of the 1980s to a world leader on LGBT rights.

So today, I am pleased to announce additional support for supporting LGBT
people overseas. We want to champion the rights of LGBT people, not just at
home, but across the world where they face such challenges.

The UK believes all people have a right to be included in development, no
matter what their background and sexual orientation. The UK Government has a
policy of inclusive development for all socially excluded groups.

Discrimination is against the core principles of international development
and humanitarian aid. Aid must be impartial and not based on nationality,
race, religion, or a political point of view. It must be based on need alone.
Discrimination damages not only societies, but actually it holds back



economies.

Countries can’t fully develop while they oppress minorities. By excluding
certain groups countries hold back their potential. Communities are stronger
when they stand together and include all their elements.

Homophobia, biphobia and transphobia don’t just carry a human cost, they are
bad for business as well.

As the President of the World Bank has pointed out, institutional
discrimination is bad for economies. When productive people are excluded from
the workforce, GDP suffers.

That is why the UK has set up a new funding mechanism – UK AID Connect – to
promote LGBT inclusion.

Through this, we are making £12 million available over 4 years for a
consortium of diverse organisations – civil society, think tanks and private
sector organisations – to work on LGBT inclusion.

We want to build societies where everyone can feel safe and be happy to be
who they are, and to love who they love, without judgement or fear. I am
delighted that we are taking steps both at home and abroad to make that a
reality.

You, the people in this room, represent the leaders and champions of the LGBT
Community. Some of you will have had long careers, fought on many issues, and
have more knowledge, experience, and insight than you care to admit.

Others will be fresh faced, with new ideas, new ways of working, and a new
perspective.

But one thing that I do not doubt binds everyone in this room together is
passion.

A passion to improve the lives of LGBT people. A drive to tackle the issues,
seek solutions, and eliminate inequality. And a commitment to see it through
to the end.

I share that passion and commitment.

For me, being appointed Minister for Equalities was an opportunity to effect
change in the lives of LGBT people, an opportunity I feel privileged to have
been afforded.

It has been a learning curve too. Some of the stories that I have heard, and
evidence that I have seen has deeply shocked me.

That so-called conversion therapy actually existed at all, was one of those
shocks to me. The techniques employed by people who promote these practices
are both frightening and tragic. We have already heard from people who have
undergone these practices; and they have spoken of the impact it has on them.



If anyone was listening to Desert Island Discs yesterday morning you will
have heard Marlon James talking about it, and he didn’t even realise it was
happening to him.

LGBT people are not broken and they’re not ill; they don’t need to be cured;
and these practices must stop.

We have committed to bringing forward proposals to end these practices for
good and we are hard at work developing these proposals, and we will deliver
on our commitment.

Which brings me to the LGBT Advisory Panel.

Last year, we launched an open recruitment process for the Panel that would
help guide our work and advise us on how to deliver on the commitments in the
LGBT Action Plan.

One of their first tasks as a group will be to help us to understand the
impact of conversion therapy, and advise us on ways to end the practice.

I am pleased that today we have announced the final membership of the Panel.
The 12 appointees as you will see have deep and varied expertise, which
you’ll hear more about shortly. You will also have the chance to meet several
members of the panel today – as they are here.

Having this panel is really important to the delivery of the Action Plan.
Like so much of the progress of LGBT rights and the advancement of it in the
UK and abroad, it can’t be done just by Government. It is through our
partnerships that we progress.

Partnerships like this Advisory Panel. Partnerships like those that we have
with organisations that we are funding as part of our new health programme
and our anti-bullying programme – that you’ll hear more about later today.
And finally partnerships with everyone working in the LGBT civil society
sector and beyond.

Earlier, you heard updates on the status of the LGBT Action Plan. And whilst
you will find the information and workshops that follow valuable, this
conference is not just about one document and its impact. Today is an
opportunity for you to forge new relationships and build on old ones. To
consider new ways of working, to evaluate new priorities and to encounter
different points of view.

Your organisations, and indeed you yourselves, will be as varied as the
community that you represent. This is a strength to be valued and to draw
upon.

Because it is through the strength of our diversity and our unity of purpose,
that we can and will achieve our shared ambition; a society where safety,
opportunity, and respect are no longer privileges to be fought for, but a
reality.

Thank you.


